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	To:
	Scrutiny Committee

	Date:
	5 November 2019

	Report of:
	Tim Sadler, Transition Director

	Title of Report: 
	Oxford Waterways Project:  Next steps - building on our partnership vision



	Summary and recommendations

	Purpose of report:
	The Scrutiny Committee has requested following issues arising from the Tourism Review Group an update on the Waterways Project.

	Key decision:
	No

	Cabinet Member:
	Councillor Tom Hayes, Zero Carbon Oxford

	Corporate Priority:
	A Vibrant and Sustainable Economy, Meeting Housing Needs, Strong and Active Communities, A Clean and Green Oxford

	Policy Framework:
	None

	Recommendation(s):That the Scrutiny Committee resolves to:

	1.
	Note the report and make any recommendations thereon


	Appendices

	None
	


1.
Introduction:
1.1
On 7 October 2019, a vision for Oxford’s waterways was published. It sets out Oxford City Council’s recognition of their value, launching a partnership approach to improving them, maximising the benefits they deliver to the city.  

1.2
The vision contains a set of agreed themes, providing a framework to identify areas for improvement. These were developed to deliver against our own Corporate Plan priorities 2016 – 20, the Oxford 2050 vision, and will continue to contribute to the new priorities set out in the developing Corporate Plan 2020 – 2024.  These themes include:

· City regeneration

· Mooring and service provision 

· Tourism

· Active communities

· Environment 

1.3
The publication marks 12 months of the Oxford Waterways Coordinator post, established for a two-year period and due to end 27 August 2020.  

1.4
The priority has been to build strong working relationships with the key partners – particularly the Canal & River Trust and the Environment Agency - building support locally, and on delivering improvements under the themes.  

1.5
The cross-cutting nature of the project has worked across service areas and teams, providing resource and expertise, as well as day-to-day customer service, partner working and problem solving. 

1.6
There has been the opportunity to contribute to key policies / strategies to ensure better representation of the waterways as a strategic asset to the city, together with identifying associated liabilities, risks and opportunities, including areas where there appear to be gaps in policy or direction

1.7
In coming months, the focus of work is upon how the waterways contribute to our response to the climate crisis, how we regenerate areas of the city and contribute to the city centre, supporting public health, boosting visitor experience opportunities and increasing volunteer and school engagement activity.  

1.8
 It is anticipated that the current budget round will secure an extension of the Waterways Coordinator post (together with a small operational budget) beyond 2020 and this in turn should provide the confidence in resource to work on some of the more complex issues and opportunities, which will be discussed in this paper. 

1.9
This paper provides a brief summary of achievements to date and those issues and areas for further work in the coming months. Discussion with and the views of Scrutiny Committee members is welcomed. 

2.
Key achievements to date: 

· Attracted grant / external funding, including £24k from Canal & River Trust, circa £20k from EA for environmental improvements and a pending bid to the Rural Payments Agency for £90,000 of Thames Path/signage works. 

· The additional officer resource has enabled the council to properly explore the opportunities associated with the waterways and address running issues. 

· Developing strong partnerships at both strategic and tactical level, creating efficiencies and the ability to work together to meet shared outcomes. Through the publication of a shared “vision” and its themes, we now have a framework to making further improvements for the city. 

· Begun to build an understanding of best practice across other authority areas from which to learn lessons and build upon.

· Through the added resource, influenced partners to see Oxford prioritised – particularly so in the Canal & River Trust regional improvement plan.  Opens opportunities to discuss further investment in services and infrastructure.  

· Worked with local stakeholder groups such as the Oxford City Canal Partnership, the River User Groups, and to build engagement across a wide range of other stakeholders and communities, including residents, businesses, local organisations. 

· Delivered information campaigns and work with partners to support improved access to key services for boat dwellers; voting, GP access, crime and safety.

· Increased the number of volunteers working to improve the waterways areas in the city, delivering efficiencies for partners and the council.

· Delivered many smaller “quick win” improvements across the waterways – from graffiti clearance to biodiversity-boosting plantings and insect houses. 

· Invested budget and worked with partners to maximise the potential benefits to Oxford’s visitor economy and tourism management, in line with earlier Scrutiny Committee recommendation. 

· Working with Property Services, we continue to identify corporate assets and leases associated with the waterways where there are opportunities, risks and the need for investment, helping to inform efforts to ensure compliance. 

· Helped to inform key policy development – including the Draft Local Plan, Infrastructure Delivery Plan and other evolving strategies and policies. 

· Communication has improved links with local communities and stakeholders. Opportunities have been taken to promote the city council and also Oxford Direct Services, driving positive media coverage and community engagement. 

3.0
Next steps for the Waterways Project:

3.1
The publication of the “vision” and the key themes provide a framework to build upon, a means of discussing how we can make further improvements.  

3.2
Across all themes, we will continue to work to deliver improvement projects, build engagement and show success, no matter how small.  We actively encourage all to consider their city and how the waterways can contribute. 

4.0
Oxford City Council’s policies and strategies:

4.1
There is now the opportunity to use the review cycle to ensure previous strategies (Local Plan, IDP, Housing & Homelessness Strategy, Green Spaces Strategy, Leisure Strategy, etc) are updated to reflect the contribution of the waterways to the city.    

4.2
This approach will ensure that we have the ability to develop policy, identify areas of work, investment, engage and consult partners and communities etc. 

4.3
A significant piece of work regarding development of a comprehensive water safety policy and site assessments is also due to commence, aligned with wider work on asset compliance. 

5.
Corporate assets: 
5.1
There are a number of OCC-owned assets associated with the waterways with according responsibilities and liabilities.  

5.2
The ongoing review of corporate assets and compliance provides the right mechanism to ensure that our waterways assets are included, with costs and risks appropriately identified and managed alongside the priorities of a wider programme.    

5.3
Of note, there are some areas which need considerable investment such as city-owned mooring sites, legacy bathing places and areas of riverbank needing renewal of bank/path protection. Individual business cases / bids are required. 

5.4
There will need to be a balance between immediate cost and return, and the wider benefits delivered by such waterways amenity assets.      

5.5
There are then areas of public realm towpath where the land remains unregistered. Responsibilities are shared with the county council (highways), EA (flood management) and even volunteers (vegetation management).  Yet, as areas of public realm, in the city, the council becomes the default authority – litter, waste, trees, environmental protection, anti-social behaviour etc. Yet we are limited in managing these areas, unable to rely on the legal powers available to the outright land owner. Further work is required to explore the options for managing these areas of the city. 

6.       Corporate contracts – mooring sites:
6.1
There are a small number of leases/contracts specific to waterways assets and mooring sites. 

6.2
These moorings provide both important residential and leisure berths, but are in need of investment in service provision and structural improvements.  We are developing a business case on all three of these sites for Development Board consideration in coming weeks. 

7.
Draft Local Plan and supporting documents: 
7.1
Effort has been made to inform the Draft Local Plan and supporting documents to reflect the waterways where appropriate, with cross-cutting benefits represented in the narrative.

7.2
Criteria for planning decisions with regard residential moorings have been informed – although further consideration may be required as to the growing numbers of households choosing to live on the waterways.

7.3
There remains a need to properly establish how the waterways, as strategic infrastructure for the city, are supported with investment, whether through council budgets or through use of developer contributions received.

7.4
There are responsibilities for infrastructure delivery and maintenance which sit with other statutory agencies (EA, CRT in particular). The Local Plan and Infrastructure Delivery Plan process could be used to open discussions with partners to better understand need and delivery and to influence their investment in Oxford, supporting the delivery of the Plan and our wider priorities. 

8.0
Boats being used as homes 

8.1
There are over 180 households – potentially around 250 people are estimated to be living permanently on boats in the city and evidence of a growing population particularly on the river. However, no in-depth study has been conducted on this community and data is limited.

8.2
This includes those who actively choose this over other options available and those who are forced by vulnerability, cost of living, homelessness or a combination of all three. There are legitimised permanent residential moorings, there are those using the “grey area” of the Public Rights of Navigation to live semi-itinerantly, and then small numbers of “hidden homeless”, using boats as emergency shelter when alternative services are more appropriate.  

8.3
There are already challenges in supply of vital services. Issues associated with management of mooring and maintaining safety.  There is the need to balance provision for live-a-boards versus those who wish to visit the city temporarily.

8.4
This is a complex area and is not the sole responsibility of Oxford City Council. Our partners in the navigation authorities experience challenges too.  

8.5 
In light of the growing demand for residential moorings and services, the council and its partners need to work together to establish a clearer position on the use of boats as homes in the city.  There may be opportunities to identify sites for new residential moorings, particularly on the River Thames.  There is a new opportunity to engage with the Environment Agency to discuss the potential for some limited new sites and also where existing unofficial moorings could be regularised, new services provided, housing provision increased.  

8.6
A recommendation has been made that the Housing and Homelessness Strategy which expires in 2021 presents a clear opportunity to consider developing our position on boats used as homes. This ought to include engagement and consultation with the boat-dwelling communities, including work to better understand the numbers and needs of these significant and diverse communities within Oxford. 

8.7
The issue of nuisance air and noise pollution is an associated matter which is of interest to Scrutiny members.  It is of note that the Environment Bill proposes new powers which bring the waterways into Clean Air Act restrictions (Smoke Control Areas) and also proposes new powers to issue improvement notices/Fixed Penalties.  While this would close a loop-hole and could prove useful in response to some serious cases, the resource implications could be significant and prohibitive.  It is also possible that penalties could likely hit the poorest and most vulnerable, with no resource made for education efforts or more innovative support. We follow the Bill’s progress with interest. 

9.
Responding to the climate crisis

9.1
Progress has already been made, but there are further plans to support the council’s priority on tackling the climate crisis.  This includes the recent launch of a “corridors of nature” initiative (supported by BBOWT, ODS, partners and volunteers), using the waterways to connect areas of habitat and investing in efforts to boost biodiversity, providing opportunities to engage with and educate local communities.

9.2
Further to the issue of nuisance pollution, we continue to work with the CRT to amend mooring conditions at key locations in the city (Aristotle Lane) and are developing options with regard an education campaign. 

9.3
New initiatives to tackle littering and plastic pollution have seen growing support and we are soon to launch a trial with the CRT and “2-minute beach clean”.

9.4
Continued efforts to tackle abandoned boats and environmental pollution. 
9.5
New improvements in towpath infrastructure (Riverside Routes programme) will allow for a proactive programme of encouraging use of the waterways as sustainable transport options, together with “Share the Space” considerate use education campaigns (canal towpath works due to complete January 2020). 
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